Newburyport Public Library

Board of Directors – Regular Meeting
May 6, 2015
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 5:15 PM by Elizabeth Valeriani. Attending, in addition to Ms. Valeriani, were Monica Blondin, Barbara Dowd, Kathy Carey, Marcia Edson, Gary Gorski, Bob Gould and Steve Moore. Also attending was Head Librarian and Recording Secretary Cynthia Dadd and guest Kathy Betz.  Marcia Edson, James Connolly, Tom O’Brien, Sarah White and Mayor Holaday were absent.
Volunteer Project Update – Volunteer Kathy Betz updated the Board on a process improvement project that she has been working on with Reference Librarian Kat Wilson, in conjunction with a Harvard class that she is enrolled in. The goal of the project is to identify a need that a not-for-profit organization has and devise a strategy to meet the need. Kathy and Kat have been meeting for several weeks discussing ways to be more proactive in the provision of programming for adults. They used existing data to create trend charts and have prepared a draft survey to poll the public regarding the type of programs that they would like to see offered.  Kathy asked if some Board members would be willing to fill out the draft survey and provide feedback.  Survey results, as well as evaluation forms given out at the end of programs, will be used to guide future program selections.
Old Business:

Approval of Minutes 

The minutes of the March 4, 2015 meeting were approved with corrections on a motion by Mr. Moore; seconded by Ms. Carey.
Personnel Update
Ms. Dadd informed the Board that interviews are under way for the vacant position of Staff Librarian. She, Giselle Stevens, and Jessica Atherton, Head of Reference, have interviewed three candidates and have a fourth appointment tomorrow. They have been impressed with the quality of the candidates.
FY16 Budget
Ms. Dadd told the Board that the Mayor’s office is completing the budget requests. There is a concern about how much funding to allocate for the library’s heat and electricity as costs were higher than expected in FY15. Salary submissions for AFSCME union employees will be increased to reflect provisions of the newly ratified contract. Ms. Dadd reported that the contract includes upgrades for the positions of Library Technician and Staff Librarian.
FY15 Capital Budget

Funding for an upgraded phone system that was included in the FY15 capital plan was approved by the City Council. Ms. Dadd said that she hopes to have the new system installed in late summer/early fall.
Art Appraisal 
Ms. Dadd updated the Board on the status of this project. Monica Reuss at Northeast Auctioners has agreed to appraise the library’s artwork. Ron Beaurgeaut will appraise the furniture pieces in the fall. In mid/late June, Marge and Skip Motes will undertake a volunteer project to more thoroughly research the history of the art collection.
Video Surveillance
Ms. Dadd reported that he camera work upgrade took place in early April, replacing the black and white cameras with color cameras with wide dynamic range. The vendor advised Ms. Dadd that in order to retain images for 30 days rather than 14 days, the library would need to purchase a DVR with increased memory.  The technicians also said that the new camera images will be even sharper with a better DVR. Ms. Dadd will look into getting the new equipment.
Boxford Certification

The MA Board of Library Commissioners did not de-certify the Boxford Library at its last meeting. However, they will continue to monitor whether the library meets the certification requirements going forward.
Poetry Project
Ms. Dadd notified Ann McCrea about the decision concerning the use of the display case to highlight segments of the library’s collection. Poetry selections were exhibited in April (Dave Davis). Other selectors will be: July (Rhina Espaillat) and October (Kiran Kapur). During the remainder of the year, display space will be available for other groups or individuals who want to highlight a particular collection area.
Friends of the Library Book Sale

The Friends recently completed another successful book sale, netting over $8,000. There were many new and returning volunteers.
MA Friends of Libraries Program

Ms. Dadd recapped the recent “Friends Sharing with Friends” event conducted by the MA Friends of Libraries and the MA Board of Library Commissioners. The program was hosted by the Friends of the Newburyport Public Library on Saturday, March 21st. The main speaker was Celeste Bruno, Communications Specialist for the MBLC. The topic for the day was “Getting Your Message Out” and much of the focus was on the use of social media. This is very timely for our Friends group as they have been doing a great deal of awareness raising recently. The latter part of the program was an informal sharing session in which people from various Friends groups (Lexington, Melrose, Salisbury, Boylston, Worcester, Arlington) talked about how they do the work of their Friends groups and the challenges that they face. 

Books in Bloom

The fourth annual Books in Bloom event took place on Saturday, April 11th. It was a great evening of flowers, food, music, raffles, silent auctions and good company.  It was also the most profitable so far, netting over $10,000 to be shared equally between the Friends of the Library and the NBPT Horticultural Society.

Newburyport Literary Festival
On Saturday, April 25th, the library hosted 6 children’s and teen authors and as well as the adult historical fiction writer William Martin. The programs were well attended and received.
New Business:
Children’s Room/Teen Loft News/Adult Programs 
March was a particularly great month for story times. Mother Goose had four sessions with a total of 110 attendees. Preschool story time had four sessions with a total of 85. Library Babies had 88 attendees over six sessions, and Wonderful Ones had 189 attendees over eight sessions.

In addition to the regular scavenger hunt, which had 6 attendees in March, some new programs were initiated:  Tissue Art Program (16 attendees), Comics Club (6 attendees), Printmaking Program (8 attendees), and a Self-Portrait Party (10 attendees). In total, staff hosted 27 programs with 518 total attendees, for an average of about 19 people per program. They answered 613 reference questions, by phone and in person.  A Fancy Nancy Party will highlight vacation week activities.


April – Staff hosted 23 programs, with 399 attendees and answered 539 questions.  May activities will include a half-day movie, several crafts, family Bingo, and a Frozen-themed story time. Staff are also preparing for the Summer Reading Program.
Adult Programs:

Novel Ideas: NPL’s Fiction Book Club for Adults –April 8 - Americanah  ; May 13 – All the Light We Cannot See
Just the Facts Book Club: Nonfiction for Adults –April 28 – The Map Thief ; May 26 – The Family Romanov
Film Club – April 1– Dinosaur13 ; May 6 – The Internet’s Own Boy
Movie Matinees –(April) Million Dollar Arm, Gravity, Pride and Prejudice, Unbroken ; (May) Moonlight Kingdom, Nebraska, Monsoon Wedding, American Sniper
Other programs :  
April 4 – Irish Balladeer Paul Carroll ; April 7 – Adult Craft Hour ; April 12 – History Lecture Series ; April 23 – Senior Coffee Hour ; April 25 – Newburyport Literary Festival ; April 30 – The Great Marsh ; May 5 – The Five Essential Elements of Story Craft ; May 9 – Powow River Poets Reading Series ; May 24, 28 – Newburyport Up for Discussion Coffee Hour ; May 14 – Dare to Prepare Pre-Permit Program for Teens and Parents
Continuing – Knitters Group and Tai Chi
March/April Statistics
Lynn Marks provided statistics for March and April. Ms. Dadd reported that circulation showed the following increases (March) : Overdrive, magazines, children’s magazines, children’s CDs ; (April): Overdrive, DVDs, magazines, children’s magazines, CDs, passes.
State Aid
Ms. Dadd reported that the second half year State Aid payment has been received, in the amount of $13,427.39.
Volunteer Appreciation Breakfast

Ms. Dadd told the Board that she and the assistant director, Giselle Stevens, hosted a volunteer appreciation breakfast on April 23rd. Over 20 volunteers attended. Staff and Administration are very grateful to the volunteer corps for their dedicated assistance.
Paralibrarian Certification

Ms. Dadd told the Board that three members of the staff, Anna McGrath, Diane Oxton and Joyce Senior, have attained Paralibrarian certification from the Massachusetts Library Association and will be recognized at the annual MLA Conference. Joyce Senior was nominated for “Outstanding Paralibrarian of the Year.”
Other
Ms. Dadd communicated two items. She distributed copies of a letter-to-the-editor from a Boxford resident concerned about his town’s lack of support for their public library.  She read an email communication from a patron who thanked and applauded the staff of the Children’s Room for their compassion and help with books on a sensitive topic.
May Calendar
The May library calendar was reviewed. Ms. Dadd reviewed her meeting schedule for May. 
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 6:12 PM on a motion by Mr. Moore; seconded by Ms. Dowd.  The next meeting will take place on June 3, 2015 at 5:15 PM.






Respectfully submitted,







Cynthia Dadd






Recording Secretary

